MINUTES

December 12, 2022 Regular Public Meeting

Board of Commissioners

Township of Whitehall

A. CALL TO ORDER

1) The regular Public Meeting of the Whitehall Township Board of Commissioners was called to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, December 12, 2022 held at the Whitehall Township Public Meeting Room, with the following in attendance:

COMMISSIONERS

Joseph J. Marx, Jr., President Philip J. Ginder, Vice President Thomas Slonaker, Secretary Jeffrey J. Warren Charles G. Fisher Randy Atiyeh Andy Roman (Absent)

TOWNSHIP PERSONNEL

Michael P. Harakal, Jr., Mayor John D. Meyers, Deputy Mayor Jack Gross, Esq., Township Solicitor Michael Marks, Police Chief Frank Clark, Engineer, KCE Lee Rackus, PZ&D Tina J. Koren, Tax Collector Larissa Bruder, Executive Secretary

The meeting was formally opened with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag and a moment of silence will follow to honor our men and women in uniform and our first responders, the people of Ukraine and the recovery of Commissioner ROMAN.

President MARX read the statement on fair housing as required.

President MARX announced that an Executive Session was held on December 5, 2022 in the Caucus Room of the Township Building to discuss legal and personnel matters and a Special Meeting was held on December 1, 2022 to discuss and vote on the Curative Amendment.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Commissioner GINDER moved, seconded by Commissioner FISHER to approve the Minutes of the following meeting:

Regular Public Meeting – November 14, 2022

SIX Commissioners were present and five voted "yes" and one abstention (WARREN). Motion carried.

President MARX noted that there will be a time limit of 3 minutes for comments.

B. COURTESY OF THE FLOOR

Rob PILIGIAN of 415 Oakwood Drive stated that he will reserve comments on Resolution 3227 until it is read. He does have a question in regards to the proposed Finance Director. He understands that there is a provision in the charter that prohibits elected officials applying and/or hired by the Township for one year after their service. He is requesting that this provision be waived for Treasurer KOREN for her to apply. He feels the township owes her gratitude for all she's endured during her tenure. Attorney Gross stated he would investigate the matter.

Ken SNYDER of 4272 Abigail Lane would like to yield his time until the Budget Ordinance is read.

Jeff & Christy VIVIAN of 2623 Halleck Drive noted that they had a personal tie to the fatal accident on MacArthur Road that took the life of Mia Due and have grave concerns with the racing that is taking place on MacArthur Road. These individuals congregate in the T Mobile parking lot with approximately 100-150 cars and then proceed to race down MacArthur Road in access of double the speed limit. They understand that the Police are limited in what they can do since the parking lot is private property, but they implore that greater vigilance be given to the high speed racing that takes place on MacArthur Road before another tragedy occurs. He hopes that the Township will be proactive with this situation and look into the purchase of traffic cameras and the possibility of the State Police intervening. Chief MARKS stated that this situation is not going to be solved immediately. He noted that this is the second year that his department has written a record amount of citations. Mr. Vivian was correct in the statement that they cannot remove anyone off of private property without the request of the owner. Chief MARKS explained that the Department is aware of the situation and they are doing what they can with the limited number of officers on staff. Sadly, it does come down to personal responsibility to the actions of the individuals as he has seen during his tenure that driving in general has gotten worse. Chief also noted that they have had the State Police help out from time to time but they too are understaffed. Commissioner WARREN asked that the Township find a way to help fund cameras as they are not only a deterrent but they also can help in prosecution. President MARX noted that the Chief has budgeted for 2 police motorcycles which will hopefully be a deterrent. Chief MARKS added that his budget also included cameras.

Susan BARTHOL of 3046 Birch Street South asked what was planned with the old Police Station on Lehigh Street. The Mayor noted that it will be marketed soon. Ms. Barthol then asked who owns the land known as Whitehall Farms. The Mayor stated he believed it to be Abe Atiyeh. She then asked if there was a developer that would be building the 43 homes that have been proposed and what the timeline of construction will be. The Mayor noted he did not have that information. Ms. Barthol stated she feels the traffic is going to be bad and does not understand how it will loop and connect to Municipal Drive. President MARX informed her that a highway occupancy permit will have to be obtained for Lehigh Street. Commissioner WARREN noted that the Municipal Drive connection is just for emergency access and for the existing house on the Tate Farm property. Ms. Barthol also asked how close the new homes will be to the existing homes on Birch Circle West. Frank Clark advised they will be approximately 40-50 ft from the property line.

C. PUBLIC HEARING AND VOTING ON ORDINANCES

1. <u>BILL NO. 32-2022</u>

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL IN THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ESTABLISHING A FEE SCHEDULE FOR THE COLLECTION OF MUNICIPAL SOLID WASTE BY THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL (ADMIN).

President MARX read Bill No. 32-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 32-2022 was approved.

2. BILL NO. 33-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL IN THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, FIXING THE REAL ESTATE TAX RATE FOR THE YEAR 2023. (ADMIN)

President MARX read Bill No. 33-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner WARREN moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner ATIYEH.

Commissioner FISHER verified that there will not be a tax increase.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 33-2022 was approved.

3. BILL NO. 34-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL IN THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING THE 2023 ANNUAL BUDGET AND APPROPRIATING SPECIFIC SUMS ESTIMATED TO BE REQUIRED FOR THE SPECIFIC PURPOSES OF THE TOWNSHIP GOVERNMENT, HEREINAFTER SET FORTH, DURING THE 2023 FISCAL YEAR. (ADMIN)

President MARX read Bill No. 34-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner ATIYEH moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner GINDER.

Ken Snyder of 4272 Abigail Lane stated that he met with Mayor Harakal and Deputy Mayor Jack Meyers last week and went over the budget and is grateful for the time he was given by them. At this time, he would like to comment on a few items: 2.9 million was received from the Recovery Act which was used to help balance the budget. He asked how much money in improvements is going back to the residents. He noted that there is a 4.5 million deficit and the township is using reserves to balance the budget so taxes do not have to be raised. Cable fees that are received and a \$700,000 rebate because of healthy employees greatly help as well. He noticed a \$300,000 grant for the fire relief fund and questioned why a study for a paid department was not listed in the budget. Mr. Snyder has

consistently asked the Board to come up with a 5 item list of important issues to be worked on and addressed. He believes items noted in the budget are a good guideline.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 34-2022 was approved.

4. BILL NO. 35-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL FOR REPLACEMENT AND INSTALLATION OF NEW FILTRATION TANK AT THE PARKVIEW POOL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (RECREATION)

President MARX read Bill No. 35-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner SLONAKER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner WARREN.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 35-2022 was approved.

5. BILL NO. 36-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL FOR PURCHASE OF TWO (2) 2023 DODGE CHARGER VEHICLES AND ONE (1) DODGE DURANGO VEHICLES FOR THE POLICE PATROL DIVISION, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (POLICE)

President MARX read Bill No. 36-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 36-2022 was approved.

6. BILL NO. 37-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL FOR THE PURCHASE OF NETWORK HARDWARE INCLUDING SERVER, FOR THE POLICE DEPARTMENT, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (POLICE)

President MARX read Bill No. 37-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 37-2022 was approved.

7. BILL NO. 38-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL

FOR PURCHASE OF A 2023 FORD F350 4X4 TRUCK FOR THE PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (FIRE)

President MARX read Bill No. 38-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 38-2022 was approved.

8. BILL NO. 39-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL FOR PURCHASE OF A 2023 FORD F600 4X4 TRUCK FOR THE FIRE DEPARTMENT, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (FIRE)

President MARX read Bill No. 39-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner FISHER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner ATIYEH.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 39-2022 was approved.

9. BILL NO. 40-2022

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE RE-APPROVAL OF ACCEPTANCE OF A PROPOSAL FOR PURCHASE OF A 2023 FORD F350 4X4 TRUCK FOR THE FIRE DEPARTMENT, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 3.20 IN THE HOME RULE CHARTER WHICH REQUIRES AUTHORIZATION OF ACQUISITIONS IN EXCESS OF \$25,000 BY ORDINANCE. (FIRE)

President MARX read Bill No. 40-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner SLONAKER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Bill No. 40-2022 was approved.

10. <u>BILL NO. 41-2022</u>

TITLE: AN ORDINANCE DEFERRING THE REQUIRED INSTALLATION OF CURBING AND SIDEWALKS FOR 150 FEET ALONG THE SCHEIDY'S ROAD FRONTAGE OF 4129 & 4131 SCHEIDY'S ROAD AS REQUIRED IN CHAPTER 21, SECTION 21-16 OF THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF WHITEHALL TOWNSHIP. (DEVELOP)

President MARX read Bill No. 41-2022 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and five voting "yes" and one abstention (SLONAKER). Bill No. 41-2022 was approved.

D. PUBLIC HEARING AND VOTING ON RESOLUTIONS

1. RESOLUTION NO. 3215

TITLE: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR AND WHITEHALL TOWNSHIP TO ENTER INTO A STIPULATION AND SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT REGARDING STORMWATER PLANS, WITH 4154 ROOSEVELT STREET, LLC (ADMIN/BOC)

President MARX announced this item was tabled.

2. RESOLUTION NO. 3216

TITLE: A RESOLUTION REQUESTING A PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMONWEALTH FINANCE AUTHORITY LOCAL SHARE ACCOUNT (NORTHAMPTON AND LEHIGH COUNTIES) GRANT FOR THE HISTORIC MICKLEY PRYDUN FARM RENOVATION – PHASE III.

President MARX read Resolution No. 3216 to the Board.

Commissioner WARREN moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner SLONAKER.

Commissioner WARREN explained that Phase I encompassed the restoration of the roof and soffit of both buildings which is about 85% completed. Phase II encompassed window work which was completely funded and nearly complete. Phase III will encompass the brick coat and interior and focusing on making the building accessible.

Karl MICKLEY of 3024 Oak Hill Dr, Northampton stated that he is 7th generation of the Mickley Family and noted that he understands it takes taxpayers money to preserve history. He also noted that he will be giving a speech on the Mickley Family on April 26th at the Helfrich Springs Grist Mill.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3216 was approved.

3. RESOLUTION NO. 3220

TITLE: A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL AUTHORIZING THE WAIVER OF ADDITIONAL CHARGES FOR THE LATE PAYMENT OF REAL ESTATE TAXES IN CERTAIN CIRCUMSTANCES TO COMPLY WITH ACT 57 OF 2022 (ADMIN/TREAS)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3220 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner SLONAKER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3220

was approved.

4. RESOLUTION NO. 3221

TITLE: A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL REAFFIRMING AND REENACTING THE REALTY TRANSFER TAX, THE EARNED INCOME TAX, THE PER CAPITA TAX, THE LOCAL SERVICES TAX, AND THE BUSINESS PRIVILEGE TAX (ADMIN)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3221 to the Board.

Commissioner WARREN moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3221 was approved.

5. RESOLUTION NO. 3222

TITLE: A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (2023-2027), SPECIFICALLY FOR THE 2023 FISCAL YEAR. (ADMIN)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3222 to the Board.

Commissioner SLONAKER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner GINDER.

FIVE Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3219 was approved.

6. RESOLUTION NO. 3223

TITLE: RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WHITEHALL BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AUTHORIZING THE SIGNING OF A DEED OF EASEMENT FOR THE GRANTING OF RIGHT OF WAY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION HIGHWAY OCCUPANCY APPLICATION NO. 271431 RELATED TO IMPROVEMENTS OF MECHANICSVILLE ROAD (SR 1012, SEGMENT/OFFSET 0020/0084 TO SEGMENT/OFFSET 0020/0155)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3223 to the Board.

Commissioner ATIYEH moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

FIVE Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3223 was approved.

7. RESOLUTION NO. 3224

TITLE: A RESOLUTION CONDITIONALLY APPROVING THE MINOR SUBDIVISION OF THE MINOR ANNEXATION PLAN FOR 4129 AND 4131 SCHEIDY'S ROAD, LOCATED AT 4129 AND 4131 SCHEIDY'S ROAD, INDEX 2010-22A. (DEVELOP)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3224 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner ATIYEH.

SIX Commissioners were present and five voting "yes" and one abstention (SLONAKER). Resolution No. 3224 was approved.

8. RESOLUTION NO. 3226

TITLE: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A TAX COLLECTION SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH THE WHITEHALL-COPLAY SCHOOL DISTRICT

President MARX read Resolution No. 3226 to the Board.

Commissioner SLONAKER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner ATIYEH.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3226 was approved.

9. RESOLUTION NO. 3227

TITLE: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR AND WHITEHALL TOWNSHIP TO ENTER INTO A SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT REGARDING CLAIMS UNDER TITLE VII OF THE CIVIL RIGHTS ACT

President MARX read Resolution No. 3227 to the Board.

Commissioner SLONAKER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner GINDER.

Rob Piligian of 412 Oakwood Drive commented that with the resolution a dark chapter is coming to a close. As he is not privy to the terms of the agreement, he believes the claims have merit because there are stipulations that were agreed upon. He implored the Commissioners to approve this resolution and vote their conscience. Mr. Piligian requested the Mayors resignation.

Beth Wiltraut of 969 Catasauqua Road has been a lifelong friend of the Mayor and does not believe the claimants and have come to support him.

Ann Marie Gidosh of 5139 Grant Avenue believes the allegations are unfounded as no other accusations have ever been made against her uncle.

Ken Snyder 4272 Abigail Lane questioned who will be enforcing the protocol/controls to be Followed. President MARX assured that the agreement will be adhered to as it is binding. Mr. Snyder has concerns as it has been noted in the past that the legislative branch had no control over those issues. Attorney Gross stated that it is his obligation, if this approved, along with outside council to ensure the terms are implemented.

Jane Dolan of 3229 Clear Stream Drive commented that there is no admission of guilt with

this resolution but it is to protect all staff going forward by putting regulations in place to address matters such as this. She noted that she has known the Mayor all her life and she has never seen or been apart of any inappropriateness.

Blake Marles, Esq of Macungie is present representing the Mayor and just wanted to explain the point of mediation. This parties got together to agree on an outcome that everyone agreed on. The goal was to make all parties comfortable coming to work and that the Township can run more efficiently then it has been.

Chris Grim 2230 N. Lehigh Avenue questioned whether the Township will have to pay Financial settlement. Attorney Gross explained that he cannot discuss any terms of the agreement since it has not been formally approved.

Denise Contenza of 4802 Beech Drive noted that she has been active in difference community activities involving the Mayor and she has never felt threatened in his presence.

Elizabeth Lenhart of Kutztown stated that the Mayor is her uncle and she is present to show her support.

Doug Wiltraut of 969 Catasauqua Road has been a long time friend of the Mayor believes these accusation are a character assassination of the Mayors reputation.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3227 was approved.

10. RESOLUTION NO. 3228

TITLE: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR AND WHITEHALL TOWNSHIP TO ENTER INTO A SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT REGARDING THE TAX ASSESSMENT APPEAL HOME DEPOT USA INC. AND THE PROPERTY KNOWN AS 1350 MACARTHUR ROAD (ADMIN/BOC)

President MARX read Resolution No. 3228 to the Board.

Commissioner GINDER moved to approve, seconded by Commissioner FISHER.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes". Resolution No. 3228 was approved.

E. OTHER

 MOTION – the Approval and Ratification of Collective Bargaining Agreement by and between Whitehall Township and the Whitehall Police Bargaining Unit.

President MARX and Commissioner GINDER thanked Deputy Mayor MEYERS and the Bargaining Unit Members for their hard work in the negotiations.

SIX Commissioners were present and voting "yes".

F. REPORTS OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS

Commissioner FISHER spoke of an incident at his home regarding a co detector which brought out the Fire Dept. Thankfully, it was that the battery needed to be replaced and appreciated the volunteers that came to his aid. With that being said, he was sad to hear of the tragedy and loss of life of the two New Tripoli Firefighters. He commends all emergency responders who put the their lives on the line for others. Commissioner FISHER then noted he attended a ceremony for Eagle Scout Tanner Lily. Lastly, he stated that with Christmas a few weeks away, he began reflecting on what he could contribute to the time capsule for the new building. He has decided to place a business card and a scout patch that has special meaning to him as he always kept in his pocket. He wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays and God Bless.

Commissioner ATIYEH thanked the Bureau Chiefs and Administration Staff for all the work put into the Budget reports. Happy Holidays to all and stay safe. He also noted that he had the pleasure of calling bingo at the Senior Center and it was a great experience. Lastly, he commented that with the earlier statement from the Vivians' he asked that everyone please be safe out on the roads.

Commissioner GINDER announced, after taking a consensus of the Board, that the December L&L meeting will be postponed till January. He then asked the Mayor when the Comp Plan Rec Committee meeting will be held. The Mayor indicated that in the early part of the new year they will reconvene. Commissioner GINDER also asked the Mayor on any new developments on the crossing gates for the IRT. The Mayor noted that Zellner's is interested in working with the Township and also Ray Bieak has someone he is working with. Commissioner GINDER then verified that Cetronia Ambulance will be making a presentation at the January meeting. He then asked the status of the Covid Emergency Declaration. Attorney Gross noted that he will be speaking with Administration on the issue. Next, Treasurer KOREN was asked to make a presentation on the new treasurer's report so they can better understand it. He then confirmed with Frank Clark that the February IRT meeting is set. Lastly, he thanked the police and fire dept, the administration staff, volunteers, boards, commissions and authorities. These are the people make it happen. The volunteers aren't seen and their effort is commended. He then thanked his fellow board members as well. He also thanked the residents of Whitehall Township that they have elected us and have faith in us. Merry Christmas, happy holidays and best of health to everyone.

Commissioner SLONAKER asked Frank Clark on the status of finishing the turn lane in front of wawa. Frank Clark advised he has not heard back from PennDOT. He wished everyone a safe and happy holiday.

Commissioner WARREN echoed the sentiments of Commissioner GINDER regarding thanking staff, volunteers etc. and there are things that get done every day that are not seen by the public. In reference to the Recreation Comp Plan, he stated that quality amenities lead to quality neighborhoods and curb negative effects that come with ignoring the community. Amenities are assets not liabilities. A survey will be sent out in conjunction with the development of the Recreation Comp Plan and this will be the residents opportunity to have a say in what the community will look like in the future. Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays.

President MARX wished everyone Happy Holidays and thanked the staff for everything they do and hope the have a happy and healthy New Year.

Mayor HARAKAL stated that he is working on the growing homeless issue in the Township along with the County. Riverside Drive project is moving forward and a meeting will take place in January

regarding the design process. The Parkway Pavilion will start in January, weather permitting. An active shooter training was held for the Administration, Development and Tax Office staff.

Treasurer KOREN commented that she has forwarded her monthly report to the Board. The moving permit form has been revised and posted to the website. The new Tyler cashiering system was started on November 14th. Every morning the previous day checks are scanned to TD bank. Cash deposits are still being run to the bank. Hopefully within the next several weeks our new safe will arrive for cash pick up by the bank. Of 2,680 business privilege license invoices generated and sent out, they have received since 11/14 through 11/30 109 business license renewals. They also received five amusement tax licenses. This created over \$25,000 in revenue for the month. Over 420 business license renewals and licenses were emailed to Chris Gittinger in development for approval. They distributed the Township and School portions of BP tax and licenses. The Township received \$301,955 and \$285,964 to the school. They received 272 garbage bills with revenue of 499,709. They received 65 township tax bills including installments and exception taxes with a revenue of \$38,794. They also received 218 tax bills including installments and interim bills with revenue of \$550,047.

I. <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

<u>MOTION</u> – Commissioner FISHER moved, seconded by Commissioner ATIYEH to adjourn the meeting at 9:02 p.m.